
 
 

CMS DISCLAIMER FOR MACHINE-READABLE URL PUBLIC USE FILE (PUF)  

CMS strongly recommends that third parties that wish to reuse or republish this data review 
the following disclaimers and display substantially similar language on their web sites in a 
prominent and conspicuously manner. 

a. Formulary Drug List Disclaimer 

This disclaimer details the sources and nature of the data, including potential limitations, and 
specifies the responsibility of the data user in regard to the processing and understanding of the 
data files.   

Under 45 C.F.R. 156.122(d)(2), QHP issuers in Federally-facilitated Marketplaces (FFMs) must 
provide up-to-date, accurate, and complete lists of all drugs covered by the plan to HHS in a format 
and at times specified by HHS.   

Data accuracy: Persons who use this information should note that these data may not be current 
or otherwise accurate.  QHP issuers must update their formulary information in a machine-readable 
format not less than monthly, and issuers may update this information at various dates throughout 
the month.  CMS imports the data directly from issuers daily.   

Data Integrity:  CMS imports the data directly from issuers’ public websites and does not subject 
the data to quality assurance review or modification prior to publishing.  Data is provided “AS IS”, 
and CMS does not guarantee the truth, accuracy, adequacy or completeness of the data, and is not 
responsible for any errors or omissions or the result obtained from the use of such data.  It is the 
responsibility of each user to identify the information needed to satisfy the user’s needs and to 
verify the accuracy of the content with the original source of the data.  Any alteration of the original 
data, including conversion to other media or other data formats, is the responsibility of the user. 
Data that has been manipulated or reprocessed by the user is the responsibility of the user. The 
user may not attribute or otherwise reference data that have been altered in any way as CMS data. 
CMS has no responsibility for the data after it has been converted, processed, reformatted, or 
otherwise altered. CMS has no responsibility for assisting users with converting the data to another 
format. 

Additional terms and conditions: The user acknowledges that CMS reserves the right to amend or 
modify this disclaimer and that future access to, downloading, or use of the data may be subject to 
revised or additional terms and conditions. 

b. Provider Directory Disclaimer  

This disclaimer details the sources and nature of the data, including potential limitations, and 
specifies the responsibility of the data user in regard to the processing and understanding of the 
data files.   

A QHP Issuer must make its  provider directory information available to HHS and the general public 
pursuant to 45 C.F.R. 156.230(b), which requires QHP issuers in Federally-facilitated Marketplaces 
(FFMs) to provide up-to-date, accurate, and complete provider directories to HHS in a format 
specified by HHS. 



 
Data accuracy: Persons who use this information should note that these data may not be current 
or otherwise accurate.  QHP issuers must update their formulary information in a machine-readable 
format not less than monthly, and issuers may update this information at various dates throughout 
the month.  CMS imports the data directly from issuers daily.   

Data Integrity:  CMS imports the data directly from issuers’ public websites and does not subject 
the data to quality assurance review or modification prior to publishing.  Data is provided to the 
public “AS IS”, and CMS does not guarantee the truth, accuracy, adequacy or completeness of the 
data, and is not responsible for any errors or omissions or the result obtained from the use of such 
data.  It is the responsibility of each user to identify the information needed to satisfy the user’s 
needs and to verify the accuracy of the content with the original source of the data.  Any alteration 
of the original data, including conversion to other media or other data formats, is the responsibility 
of the user. Data that has been manipulated or reprocessed by the user is the responsibility of the 
user. The user may not attribute or otherwise reference data that have been altered in any way as 
CMS data. CMS has no responsibility for the data after it has been converted, processed, 
reformatted, or otherwise altered. CMS has no responsibility for assisting users with converting the 
data to another format. 

Additional terms and conditions: The user acknowledges that CMS reserves the right to amend or 
modify this disclaimer-user agreement and that future access to, downloading, or use of the data 
may be subject to revised or additional terms and conditions. 


